Minutes

National Meeting

Defend Council Housing

10th July 2010 held at Sheffield Trades and Labour Club

Present: 

About 40 people were in attendance, with big delegations from London, Sheffield, Leeds and Gateshead.
1. Eileen Short took the chair and welcomed everybody to the national meeting. 

Apologies were received from Councillor Ibrah Hussein from Sheffield, Lesley Carty (Cornwall), Maddy Cooper (Camden), Reg Edwards (Milton Keynes), John Marais (Cambridge), Alan Rickman, Judith Steventon Baker (Winchester), Margaret Wilkinson (Vale of Glamorgan) 

2. Opening the discussion, Eileen first discussed the government's review of Council house finance. She highlighted that the proposed capital grants and allowances for management and maintenance were still grossly inadequate, and local control of rents could open the way to much higher rents.
Housing benefit cuts will hit council as well as private tenants, and are likely to drive large numbers out of their homes. Housing Benefit will be cut by ten percent for Council and RSL tenants who are are on Job Seekers Allowance (JSA) for over a year. And Councils will be given powers to reduce housing benefits to tenants who are 'underoccupying'.
On the other hand, the partial moratorium on stock transfers, and the proposed reforms putting new money on the table for council housing, means LSVT is on effectively on hold,other than the eight councils given the go ahead in December 2009 (see website for list). The ALMO programme is ending, with no further ALMOs to be set up. Some Councils are taking ALMOs back into direct council management, while others ALMOs are becoming landlords in their own right via stock transfer. 
The new Government has put a halt on any PFI schemes involving new build, and is also reviewing PFI in housing,following a very critical report by the National Audit Office highlighting delays, waste and poor value for money.
3. Mary Phillips (Southwark) had just returned from the Pensioner's Parliament in Blackpool. She reported that they agreed to continue their Defend Public Services campaign, following the successful march on 10 April which DCH took part in, and have called a protest on October 20th outside Parliament.
Phil Turner of the Right to Work campaign was invited to speak. He noted that the rebuilding of 700 schools has been cancelled and fire cover had been reduced but these were only the first steps in a wave of cuts of a scale not seen before. We need to think Greek to frame our response. Returning taxes to the levels seen under Thatcher would be enough to clear the deficit but the govt has decided to go for 20% tax rises, 80% service cuts. 
4. After a general discussion it was unanimously agreed to step up campaigning with our Manifesto for Council Housing, and keep up pressure against privatisation and for direct investment in council housing, and also oppose cuts and take up these issues in local and national campaigns against cuts.

The meeting unanimously agreed that we should participate in local and national anti-cuts campaigns, highlighting how HB and other cuts will hit tenants, and to affiliate to the Right to Work campaign and the National Pensioners Convention campaign to Defend Public Services, support the demonstrations on October 3rd and 20th, campaign against housing benefit cuts and challenge councils to agree not to implement HB and other cuts, and to join us to demand investment to meet need in existing and new council homes.
5. Austin Mitchell MP, chair of the House of Commons Council housing committee, spoke after the break. He declared that a year ago, things were looking up. Daylight robbery was a thing of the past, large scale voluntary stock transfer seemed to be a thing of the past and the building programme for Council housing had been relaunched. Now there are cuts gathering force and they would be disastrous for Council tenants, private tenants and home owners. And it was impossible to have cuts that would not affect the poor and the north. One quarter of the population are unable to buy, so we need a broader campaign taking in Council tenants and DCH, and making housing central to political life.
6. It was then announced that there would be a meeting for all Sheffield DCH members on July 26th. 
7. The meeting then went on to reports from the various areas. 
Leeds reported that there was on ongoing review of housing in the area. They agreed with Jimmy Devlin who had said that it was a question of customers versus representatives. A meeting had been arranged covering the Leeds area and tenants of seven different authorities. A meeting had been held in York involving 60 people.
Pat Rowe from Taunton Deane commented that in the south west, there was a huge difference between the people with money and the people without. There was a particular problem with holiday homes, which absorbed a large part of the stock. They were also encountering sheltered housing being knocked down, to make way for affordable housing.
Candy Udwin (Camden) reported that the Lib Dem policy of selling off Council houses in order to finance Decent Homes had been abandoned by the new Labour Council. She also proposed a London-wide meeting on Council housing.
Lambeth thought that eventually, the ALMO would either move back into the Council, or would be subject to a massive stock transfer. Funding was promised but the ALMO still has not got a two star rating. Unlikely to come now due to the change in government.
In Scotland, Edinburgh and most other councils are budgetting to build 10,000 new Council homes, so the situation is rather better than in England. Also the SNP govt is ending the right to buy.
6. The chair also reported that DCH had responded to the HRA review both at the opening stage of consultation and in the second consultation after the minister's final proposals had been received. In particular, DCH argued that there was no reason to charge us for the Historic Debt.
There are also events that DCH will try to cover including the Labour Party and TUC conferences in Manchester and the Lib Dem party conference.
7. Imelda Messenger made a financial report and circulated a balance sheet. The feature of it was a donation of £12,000 from the Andrew Wainwright Trust for a part-time administrative assistant.
After questions, the meeting voted to accept the accounts.
8. Under any other business, a vote of thanks was moved and agreed to Sheffield Trades Council for the use of the room and their excellent hospitality.
The Information Commissioner has recognised that the addresses of tenants are a legitimate FOI request and so should be made available to campaigners.
